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Investigation of DEP’s Administration of the Massachusetts
Motor Vehicle Inspection Program

In 2003, the Office of the Inspector General conducted an investigation of the

Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection’s (DEP) administration of the

Enhanced Vehicle Inspection and Maintenance Program (I/M Program).  The I/M

Program requires biennial tests of Massachusetts’ automobile emissions for certain

gases, including hydrocarbons, oxides of nitrogen, and carbon monoxide.  DEP has

responsibility for ensuring the accuracy of the automobile emissions tests.

Under the provisions of the Clean Air Act (CAA), Massachusetts is required to submit a

proposal to the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) describing in

detail its plan to achieve compliance with the CAA.  DEP submitted the Massachusetts

“State Implementation Plan” (SIP) to the EPA on May 14, 1999, and received

conditional approval.  Effective January 16, 2001, the EPA granted full approval of

Massachusetts’ SIP contingent upon Massachusetts’ successful completion of a

“correlation study to compare IM240 with the Massachusetts 31 second test (MA31

test).”

Based on information obtained during the course of the investigation, the Office found

that the DEP had failed to meet the testing requirement in accordance with federal

Clean Air Act regulations.  The Office review showed that rather than implementing an

already-correlated off-the-shelf testing system, DEP officials custom designed a system.

DEP’s custom-designed testing system, when instituted, produced inordinate variability

from test to test.  In addition, the Office found that DEP officials had covered-up the

results of a federally-mandated independent test of the system conducted in 2001.  The

results of the independent test showed that the emissions testing system custom-

designed by DEP produced overwhelmingly erroneous results.

The Inspector General wrote two letters to Governor Mitt Romney outlining the results of

the investigation.  The letters recommended that a side-by-side comparison test be

conducted as soon as possible of the Massachusetts I/M testing system and the federal



2

benchmark system.  The Inspector General further recommended that the Governor

take action to suspend certain DEP officials from any further role in the planning,

management, and oversight of a quality-control audit of the I/M Program and that action

be taken to protect the integrity of all documents, data, and materials related to that

audit process.  The two letters are attached.
























